Regular Town Council Meeting

July 26, 2016

______________________________________________________________________
REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
MINUTES

TUESDAY, JULY 26, 2016
      7:00 P.M.
Call to Order and Roll Call:  Mayor Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer called to order the Regular Town Council Meeting at 7:04 p.m.  Present were Mayor Fischer in Chair, Vice-Mayor Joseph M. Flagello, Council Members Stella Gaddy Jordan, Robert Gottlieb (via telephone) and Woodrow (Woody) Gorbach.  Also present were Town Manager Bogdan (Bob) Vitas Jr., Town Clerk/Assistant to Town Manager Maylee De Jesus, Town Attorney Bradley W. Biggs, Chief Carl Webb, Commander Robert A. Rizzotto, and Town residents.
Pledge of Allegiance:   The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Erik Fischer, a resident at the Imperial House (4500). 
Mayor Fischer requested a moment of silence in honor of the passing of Natalie Clayman, wife of Former Mayor Donald Clayman, who asked that Erik Fischer lead the Pledge of Allegiance.
Approval of Agenda:  
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to approve the Agenda.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Approval of Minutes:

· Regular Town Council Meeting – June 28, 2016
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to approve the Regular Town Council Meeting Minutes of June 28, 2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
· Budget Workshop Meeting – July 14, 2016

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to approve the Budget Workshop Meeting Minutes of July 14, 2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.    
Correspondence and Communication: 
· Introduction of Executive Director Mark Bannon and Chief Investigator Anthony Bennett – Palm Beach County Commission on Ethics
Mr. Bannon detailed his history and experience with the Palm Beach County Commission on Ethics.  He further explained the workings and training of the Commission on Ethics. Mr. Bannon recognized his professional relationship with Council Member Gottlieb for over twenty (20) years.   He also discussed the Ad Valorem taxes, and how Palm Beach County was redoing handbooks that were now available, at no cost, to better educate people.  Mr. Bannon emphasized that he wants people to do the right thing.    
Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired if Mr. Bannon received any issues with his opinions rendered.
Mr. Bannon responded “Yes” and stated that when the County revised the handbook in 2011, issues were revisited, at that time.
Mayor Fischer stated that anyone can watch the video online.  
Mr. Bannon also listed the many State and County locations where Council Members can take the ethics test.
Ordinances – None
Resolutions – None

Other Business:
· Water Quality Report for 2015

Town Manager Vitas reported that the water quality is clean, and there were no health related issues.  He discussed the new ultra-violet equipment described in the report.  Town Manager Vitas also stated that the report was on the Town’s website.  
Council Member Jordan discussed the improvement she noticed in the water.  
 Financials:

· May Unaudited Financial Statements
A motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to approve the May Unaudited Financial Statements.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
· June Unaudited Financial Statements

A motion was made by Council Member Jordan and seconded by Mayor Fischer to approve the June Unaudited Financial Statements.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Reports of Town Officials:
· Town Manager

· Fiscal Year 2017 Annual Budget Progress Update

Town Manager Vitas thanked everyone for attending and participating at the five (5) hour Budget Meeting.  He reported that after reviewing the discussed budget, he informed Council Members of adjustments that were made prior and post to the Budget Workshop.  Town Manager Vitas reported details regarding the General Fund and Sewer Fund.  He also reminded Council Members that they were welcome to have a one-on-one meeting with him with regard to the budget.

Mayor Fischer asked for a further explanation of the contingency figure of one hundred and forty-three thousand dollars ($143,000), and the Ad Valorem going up to ninety-two thousand dollars ($92,000).   

Town Manager Vitas discussed the contingency in the Sewer Fund and in the General Fund which is fifteen thousand dollars ($15,000).  He described the unanticipated expenditures during the year.  Town Manager Vitas also addressed collective bargaining issues (raises), which are a year overdue.   
Mayor Fischer and Council Member Jordan both thanked Town Manager Vitas for all his phenomenal efforts with the budget for this coming year, and for the future.
Town Manager Vitas discussed the importance of transparency, details, and accountability for all parties involved with the budget. He further recognized the new Community Affairs Advisory Board (CAAB) Budget figures, and commended Elvadianne Culbertson, CAAB Budget/Newsletter Chairperson for all her efforts.
Council Member Gottlieb discussed his appreciation with the great clarity in the budget.
Town Clerk De Jesus stated that the Council would need to return their budget books for pages to be changed out.
· Police Department

· Activity Report for June 2016
Chief Webb reported that the June 2016 Activity Report is on file.  He stated that this was the first time that he was invited by a Town Manager to be involved, line by line, with the budget.  Chief Webb continued how appreciative he was with learning the budget process.  He also recognized Commander Rizzotto for his hard work with all Police Department projects. 
· Drive Sober or Get Pulled Over Florida DUI Challenge – Category 1, 3rd Place Winner
Commander Rizzotto discussed the Town’s past participation in the Drive Sober or Get Pulled Over Florida DUI Challenge where the Town placed third (3rd) place for the size of our Town, and received ten thousand dollars ($10,000) from the State.  He described how those funds were spent on safety equipment for the Police Department.  

Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired if this was the first time the South Palm Beach Police Department won such an award.

Commander Rizzotto responded “Yes”, and continued that this Challenge reduces and prevents traffic related fatalities with their slogan:  “One Team, One Goal, Save Lives”.        
· Town Attorney – No report.
· Building Official

· Report on Building Permits issued through June 2016
Report on Building Permits issued through June 2016 is on file.
Board and Committee Reports:
CAAB Co-Chairperson Lucille Flagello reported that there was no CAAB Meeting in July and August, and that the meetings will start up again in September.  She announced that a quorum of nine (9) members was necessary for a vote.
Mayor’s Report:
Mayor Fischer explained the Palm Beach Post article stating the 3550 property donated sand to the Town of Palm Beach, and not the Town of South Palm Beach.  She continued that due diligence was done, and there was communication with the Department of Environmental Protect (DEP), and it was learned that sand has to be put on a dry beach and the Town of South Palm Beach does not have enough dry beach. Also, there has to be public access to the beach, and the beach has to provide a certain slope required for the sea turtles, which the Town of South Palm Beach does not have.   Mayor Fischer further stated that Midtown Beach, on Palm Beach Island, was the beach able to use the sand.  She continued that Town of South Palm Beach will eventually receive their sand.  Mayor Fischer discussed the groin project, and stated that the Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) is going according to plan, but there may be permitting problems by other departments and lobbyists. She reported that the other option is that it may end up that we do small sand monitored projects to add sand to the beach.              
Council Member Jordan stated that she did not think that sand should be out there at all, as it’s more like mud.
Mayor Fischer responded that DEP regulates and checks everything out, and it is better than dredging sand.
Reports From Members of Council:

Vice-Mayor Flagello reported that he was also approached by residents regarding the 3550 sand.  He complimented Town Manager Vitas on his efforts and details with the budget, and how Town Manager Vitas brought the Town up another level.  Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed the beach project, and how he questioned for many years, that if one group was not on board, it could possibly affect the project.  He commented on how the Town is moving in a great direction, with the five (5) year road map, great Police Department, terrific Administration Staff, and Town Attorney Biggs efforts.      
Council Member Jordan also congratulated and commended all Town and Police Staff, especially how Town Clerk De Jesus stepped right in knowing exactly what to do.  She discussed her concerns with the DEP’s water quality, and did not feel adding more pollutants to the water would be the answer.  She recognized the Coastal Observer’s article on the reconstruction of the Dune Deck.         
Council Member Gorbach reported that he was working on another Antique Car Show for February 25, 2017, but that it may depend on Publix’s finalizing their deal with Plaza del Mar, as they are still in negotiations.  
Mayor Fischer reminded Council Member Gorbach to present this event before CAAB Members, for their approval.

Town Manager Vitas inquired if Council Member Gorbach has thought about alternate sites.  
Council Member Gorbach responded “No” and requested any suggestions be forwarded to him.
Council Member Gottlieb continued the congratulations to Town Manager Vitas and Town Clerk De Jesus.  He likes that Town systems are being upgraded into the 21st Century 
Public Comments: 

Dana M. Santino, Candidate for Palm Beach County Court Judge, Group 11 thanked everyone for being able to introduce herself.  She detailed her education background, work experience, her passion for Public Service, and how she wants to serve in a judicial capacity.    
Lenore Zake, Barclay (3546) reported that Former Mayor Beverly Savin passed away recently.
Vice-Mayor Flagello requested another moment of silence in honor of Former Mayor Savin.
Mayor Fischer requested the other two (2) County Court Judge Candidates, Tom Baker and Gregg Lerman be present at the August Council Meeting.
Council Member Jordan suggested Property Appraiser Candidate Dorothy Jacks also speak at the next meeting.
Adjournment:

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Jordan to adjourn the meeting.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Mayor Fischer adjourned the meeting at 7:55 p.m.
Next Regular Council Meeting August 23, 2016 at 7:00 P.M.
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